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1

Introduction

1.1 Motivation for this study
1.1.1

New reporting models for intellectual capital

Publications from international institutions have recommended new financial
reporting models for explaining value creation processes (ICAEW, 2009; IIRC,
2011; 2013). The suggested models focus on two main areas in corporate reporting
practices. On the one hand, international institutions advocate that new reporting
models should create links between business models, strategy and corporate value
creation. On the other hand, they emphasise reporting on other forms of capital
which are not explicitly accounted for in the financial statements. The
International Integrated Reporting Committee (IIRC) proposes that these other
forms of capital include among others intellectual capital and social capital (IIRC,
2011; 2013). The suggested reporting models offer new research areas with a wide
range of potential research questions. Some questions have been approached in the
literature on how to interrelate reporting areas, such as value, strategy and
business models. With a different focus, investigations have been conducted of
corporate reporting on other forms of capital. This study focuses on one interesting
aspect within the discussion on other forms of capital: intellectual capital (IC)
reporting.
The approach to integrated reporting by the IIRC dedicates particular attention to
corporate reporting on other forms of capital, including IC. In a consultation draft,
published by the IIRC in 2013, a separate section outlines these other forms of
capital, named ‘the capitals’ (IIRC, 2013, sec.2B). When the discussion paper
from 2011 and the consultation draft from 2013 are compared, an increased
emphasis on IC reporting by the IIRC is apparent (IIRC, 2011; 2013). The
guidelines on ‘the capitals’ have been further elaborated in the consultation draft
in 2013. In 2011, other forms of capitals were briefly outlined to be incorporated
in an integrated reporting model. The IC reporting approach in the consultation
draft in 2013 focuses more detailed on stocks and flows of capitals and their value
contribution. The consultation draft declares that the aim of reporting on the
various forms of ‘the capitals’ is to provide information on corporate value
creation (IIRC, 2013, sec.2D). The findings of this study may provide a basis for
further discussions on the approach to IC reporting in the IIRC consultation draft.
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1 Introduction

IC has gained increasing attention in the literature because IC has been argued to
constitute an important competitive advantage and to play a major role in
corporate value creation (Hall, 1992; 1993; Brooking, 1996; Sveiby, 1997;
Stewart, 1997). The importance of IC has evoked research into different aspects of
IC, such as IC management, IC measurement and IC reporting (e.g. Edvinsson,
1997; Marr et al., 2003; Guthrie & Petty, 2000). As IC reporting represents a
central communication platform for this important form of capital, IC reporting
has been investigated by academics, practitioners and governmental institutions.
International institutions have developed IC reporting guidelines to support
corporate IC reporting (DATI, 2000; DMSTI, 2003; European Commission, 2001;
2009). The International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) has also
implemented IC reporting in a practice statement for a management commentary
(IASB, 2010a). This brief overview introduces the research area of IC reporting
which offers interesting research opportunities for this study. The literature on IC
reporting is reviewed in more detail in chapter 2. The review of the literature
reveals that research gaps exist in the area of IC reporting, particularly regarding
potential motivations for corporate IC reporting.
1.1.2

Intellectual capital reporting in Germany

Germany offers a unique research setting for IC reporting due to a mandatory
management report containing information on IC (GASC, 2010a). Further
information on the German management report is outlined in chapter 3 in an
overview of the German context. The German management report has traditionally
been required as a separate section in the annual report to provide additional
narrative disclosure on corporate performance and value creation. Within the
German regulation, IC-related information is partly required and partly
recommended. The required management report facilitates approaching the
research questions for this IC reporting research. The German Accounting
Standard (GAS) 15 provides requirements and guidelines for reporting (GASC,
2010a). According to GAS 15, corporate reporting is aimed to reduce the
information gap between managers and users (GASC, 2010a, sec.3) and to focus
on sustainable value creation (GASC, 2010a, sec.30–35). These declared aims are
consistent with the concepts of agency theory, as further elaborated in chapter 7.
The reporting regulation provides an interesting research setting in Germany for
IC reporting, as the ideas of agency theory are encouraged. Based on this situation,
agency theory is applied in this study. To investigate motivations for IC reporting,
the concepts of agency theory are contrasted with the ideas of legitimacy theory.

1.1 Motivation for this study
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Following these two theories, different potential motivations for IC reporting are
investigated. As agency theory and legitimacy theory represent theories of
voluntary disclosure, a separation of voluntary IC reporting is important to test
developed hypotheses. The German regulation with requirements and
recommendations on IC information allows distinguishing voluntary IC reporting.
This thesis addresses the gap of investigating potential motivations for corporate
IC reporting in the unique setting of listed German companies. Despite the
interesting study setting for IC reporting in Germany, few academic studies have
investigated IC reporting, as outlined in chapter 3. Studies on corporate reporting
in Germany exist but with a different focus, such as value reporting (Hayn &
Matena, 2005) or IC reporting concepts for small and medium-sized companies
(BMWi, 2006).
Regarding the German management reporting regulations, a new German standard
was published combining management and risk reporting in 2013, GAS 20
(DRSC, 2013). A change in the German approach to IC reporting is apparent
(GASC, 2010a; DRSC, 2013), as further outlined in chapter 3. The German
Accounting Standards Committee (GASC) altered the declared aim of the
management report. In GAS 15, the aim of the management report is to reduce the
information gap between users and management (GASC, 2010a, sec.3). The aim
of GAS 20 is to report on the use of the group’s resources (DRSC, 2013, sec.3).
Furthermore, the principle to ‘focus on sustainable value creation’ (GASC, 2010a,
sec.30–35) was abandoned in GAS 20. The change in the declared aim of the
management reporting regulation indicates that the GASC transformed the
underlying concepts for corporate IC reporting. The new aim, to report on the use
of resources, is consistent with the concepts of legitimacy theory, as further
outlined in chapter 7. Therefore, the investigation of potential motivations for
corporate IC reporting is particularly interesting for the German setting.
The motivation for this IC reporting study in Germany was guided by the idea of
corporate IC reporting to outline IC value creation encouraged by the management
reporting regulation. As a German native speaker with a first degree in
Controlling, Finance and Accounting from a German university, the researcher is
in a position to judge the outcomes in the light of the German background. The
background knowledge is important for the design of the research framework for
IC reporting, being developed in a pilot study approach in chapter 6. This IC
reporting study started with enthusiasm that the German IC reporting approach
may take a pioneering role for IC reporting models. However, the findings show
that IC reporting of German companies is used as a legitimisation tool rather than

